
 

 

LIQUOR AND BEER MEETING 
LOCAL LICENSING AUTHORITY 

CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO 
MUNICIPAL HEARING ROOM, CITY HALL, 250 NORTH 5TH STREET 

 
M I N U T E S 

 
WEDNESDAY, MARCH 21, 2007 9:00 a.m. 

 
 
 

I. CALL TO ORDER - The meeting convened at 9:05 a.m.  Those present were Hearing Officer 

Mike Grattan and Deputy City Clerk Juanita Peterson.  City Attorney John Shaver was absent. 
 
II. APPLICATIONS TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSES 
 

1. Carino’s Italian Kitchen Inc. dba Johnny Carino’s Italian Restaurant, 2480 Hwy 6 & 50, 
Grand Junction, CO 81505, Hotel and Restaurant 

 
 Ms. Peterson reported the paperwork was in order; all reports were fine except for 

Mesa County Health Department which will re-inspect the premises on March 27, 2007 
to make sure all critical violations are corrected.  Hearing Officer Grattan approved the 
renewal contingent on a satisfactory report from the Health Department. 

 
2. Grand Conjunction LLC dba Doubletree-Grand Junction, 743 Horizon Drive, Grand 

Junction, CO  81506, Hotel and Restaurant 
 

Mr. Lee Roberts, Food and Beverage Director was present.  The application was in 
order and approved. 

 
3. Horizon Drive Shell LLC dba Horizon Drive Shell, 745 Horizon Drive, Grand Junction, 

CO  81506, 3.2 % Beer Retail (Off-Premises) 
 

 Ms. Florence Vaimajalo representing Horizon Drive Shell was present.  Ms. Peterson 
reported that the application was in order; the police report explained the establishment 
was involved in the “sting” operation in June, 2006 and received a violation for selling 
to a minor.  The sales tax report was fine.  Ms. Peterson read the letter submitted by 
the owner, Mr. Gary Dean, into the record.  

 
 Hearing Officer Grattan asked Ms. Vaimajalo what kind of training their employees 

receive.  Ms. Vaimajalo reported when an employee is hired within their employee 
packet it explains the requirements and also the cash registers prompt the employee 
with the correct year to make sure the customers are 21 years of age to check their 
ID’s. 

 
 Ms. Peterson stated none of the employees from Horizon Drive Shell have attended 

the Seller Server responsibility training the City offers free of charge.  The next training 
is April 7th.  Ms. Vaimajalo stated that she just received the flyer and they hope to send 
some employees.  

 
 Hearing Officer Grattan encouraged Ms. Vaimajalo to have employees attend but did 

not make it a requirement.  He approved the renewal. 
 



 

 

4. Red Robin International Inc., dba Red Robin Gourmet Burgers, 2530 Rimrock Avenue, 
Grand Junction, CO  81505, Hotel and Restaurant 

 
 Ms. Peterson asked that this be continued until April 4, 2007 as it was her mistake, the 

reports were completed but not submitted to the different agencies for their reporting of 
the establishment.   

 
 Mr. Jon Stonbraker with Dill, Dill, Carr, Stonbraker and Hutchings, PC was present on 

another matter but also represents Red Robin on licensing issues and he had no 
problem with continuing the renewal and asked to be notified if there were any issues 
regarding the renewal.  Ms. Peterson said she would personally contact him to confirm 
this before the next hearing. 

 
5. Rite Aid Corporation dba Rite Aid #6258, 2992 F Road, Grand Junction CO 81504, 

3.2 % Beer Retail (Off-Premises) 
 

The application was in order and approved. 
 

V. STIPULATION IN THE MATTER OF REYES TAQUERIA 
 

1. Benito Reyes, dba Reyes Taqueria, 511 30 Road, Grand Junction, CO 81504, License 
No. 42-34138-0000, Hotel and Restaurant 

 
Staff Attorney Shelly Dackonish was present and reported to the Authority that she is 
still waiting for a couple of days’ receipts to complete her investigation.   

 
Hearing Officer Grattan wanted a date certain that this would be completed and it was 
rescheduled for April 18, 2007 and Ms. Dackonish agreed to this.  It was also agreed 
by both that Mr. Reyes has met the requirement the Authority has asked of him and 
would not need to be present at the April 18, 2007 hearing. 

 
III. APPLICATION FOR SPECIAL EVENTS PERMIT 
 

1. City of Grand Junction Parks & Recreation Department dba Southwest Fest, 1340 
Gunnison Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 81501, April 21, 2007  

 
 Dept. Head:  Erik Joe Stevens, 2671 Foxen Ct., Grand Junction, CO 81506  
 Event Manager:  Larry Manchester, 2287 Vista Rio Ct., Grand Junction, CO 81503 
 
 Mr. Larry Manchester, Event Manager for this event and a supervisor with the City of 

Grand Junction Recreation Department was present.  Ms. Peterson stated the paperwork 
was submitted in a timely manner and all of the reports came back fine.   She read into 
the record the letter submitted by the applicant regarding other licensed facilities. 

 
 Hearing Officer Gratton said in reference to 12-48-103, C.R.S. regarding that existing 

licensed facilities are inadequate for the purposes of serving members or guests of the 
organization or political candidate and that additional facilities are necessary by reason 
of the nature of the special event, that the statute has been complied with.  He 
approved the special event permit.   

 
IV. APPLICATION FOR NEW LICENSE - RESOLUTION OF FINDINGS AND DECISION   
 

   1. Chipotle Mexican Grill Inc., dba Chipotle Mexican Grill, 2504 Hwy 6 & 50, Ste. 300, 
Grand Junction CO 81505, Hotel and Restaurant 



 

 

 
 CEO & Director: M. Steven Ells, 100 S. Marion Parkway, Denver, CO 80209 
 CCO & Pres.:  Montgomery F. Moran, 7705 Fairview Rd., Boulder, CO 80303 
 CFO & CDO:  John R. Hartung, 1821 Auburn Ave., Naperville, IL 60565 
 
 Manager:  M. Steven Ells. 
 
 Mr. Jon Stonbraker, Attorney with Dill, Dill, Carr, Stonbraker and Hutchings, PC was 

present representing the applicant along with Ms. Susan Duffy Schwall, Liquor 
Licensing Professionals, who conducted the survey of the needs and desires of the 
neighborhood, and Mr. David Cannon, District Manager for Chipotle Mexican Grill, Inc.   

 
 Hearing Officer Grattan swore-in Ms. Schwall for her testimony regarding the survey, 

and asked her to explain how the survey was conducted, and the experience of her 
company.  Ms. Schwall explained her background is in law enforcement and she has 
about 10 years experience with this company which she bought later.  Ms. Schwall 
described the process her company goes through once they are hired by an applicant.  
On this survey there were 4 circulators and they worked from the proposed restaurant 
out into the survey area towards the outer boundary.  The survey was conducted 
Friday afternoon and then late morning on Saturday.  Ms. Schwall stated the standard 
exchange between her employees and residents/businesses that are contacted and 
they are identified by name tags and they explain the purpose of the survey.  Hearing 
Officer Grattan asked Ms. Schwall regarding the results of her survey versus the 
results presented by Ms. Peterson.  Hearing Officer Grattan asked Ms. Schwall if the 
document marked Exhibit A was her computation of the survey results and if the map 
he labeled as Exhibit A1 was the survey area.  Ms. Schwall answered yes.  The total 
was off by one and Ms. Schwall said she would agree to accept Ms. Peterson’s results.  
Ms. Peterson’s results are marked Exhibit B (see attached). 

 
 Hearing Officer Grattan asked Ms. Schwall additional questions on how generally the 

public responds to the survey.  Officer Grattan asked if there is ever 100% in favor of 
the new application.  Ms. Schwall said she has conducted a minimum of over 150 
surveys in 4 years and there has never been 100% in favor of issuance of a liquor 
license due to numerous reasons. 

 
 Hearing Officer Grattan had questions for Mr. Cannon who was also sworn-in.  

Attorney Stonbraker asked Mr. Cannon to described Chipotle Inc.  Mr. Cannon stated 
they have 60 licenses in the State and 600 nationwide and they are a publicly traded 
company.  They are a casual quick service Mexican restaurant.  Mr. Cannon stated 
they ID everyone ordering alcoholic beverages no matter how old they appear.  Mr. 
Cannon described the outdoor dining area with the metal railing to secure the area 
along with clear glass windows so the store manager has good visual site of the area 
at all times.  Hearing Officer Grattan asked about the training the employees receive.  
Mr. Cannon stated there are 4 days of training for the employees and Chipotle’s will be 
in contact with the City Clerk’s office regarding the training offered here locally.  Mr. 
Cannon also stated the beverage to food sales is less than 1%.  Mr. Stonbraker or 
Hearing Officer Grattan had no other questions for Mr. Cannon. 

 
 Hearing Officer Grattan asked if there was anyone present for or against the 

application.  Seeing none, Mr. Grattan found the requirements have been met and 
approved the issuance of the hotel and restaurant liquor license on a local level.  The 
City Clerk’s Office will prepare a resolution for Mr. Grattan’s signature.  Ms. Peterson 
stated this was a concurrent review with the State and the license will be issued upon 
receiving the final CO. 



 

 

 
2. Thai Chili Inc., dba Thai Chili Restaurant, 2536 Rimrock Drive, Suite 700, Grand 

Junction CO 81505, Beer and Wine 
 
   President: Mei Zhang Ya, 675 Roundup Dr, Grand Junction CO  81503 
   
   Manager:  Mei Zhang Ya. 
 

 Ms. Cindy Hale of Hale Bookkeeping was present as Ms. Zhang’s accountant and will 
be the representative of Ms. Zhang to the best of her knowledge and to help interpret 
for Ms. Zhang.  Ms. Hale stated she was not a part of the survey but she helped 
complete the paperwork for the application and has worked with the City Clerk’s office 
on coordinating with the applicant.   

 
 Ms. Peterson reported the application was in order, all of the reports came back fine.  

Ms. Peterson read the results of the survey into the record (see attached). 
 
 Hearing Officer Grattan swore-in Ms. Zhang.  Mr. Grattan explained that he will ask 

questions in the same manner he did for the previous applicant regarding the survey.  
He labeled the survey petitions Exhibit A and B, and the map of the survey area C, and 
asked Ms. Zhang if these were the petitions she circulated (see attached).  Ms. Zhang 
stated yes.  Hearing Officer Grattan asked Ms. Zhang how she conducted the survey.  
Ms. Zhang said door to door and she remained within the boundaries.  Hearing Officer 
Grattan asked about the 68 signatures that were disqualified.  Ms. Peterson stated 
these were out of the survey area.  Hearing Officer Grattan asked Ms. Zhang about 
this.  Ms. Zhang said at first she thought anyone could sign.  Hearing Officer Grattan 
asked if the survey form was left in the restaurant.  Ms. Zhang said yes.  Ms. Zhang 
said there were several who refused to sign the petition.    

 
 Hearing Officer Grattan asked Ms. Zhang if she remembered the testimony from Ms. 

Schwall in the case previous to hers where she testified that she has never had 100% 
in favor of the issuance of a liquor license in all the surveys she has done.  The results 
that Ms. Zhang presented in her survey was that no one objected.    Hearing Officer 
Grattan stated that he does not believe the results presented represented the needs 
and desires of the neighborhood accurately.  Hearing Officer Grattan told Ms. Zhang 
that he could deny the license, but he would really like to extend this for two more 
weeks and give Ms. Zhang a chance to get additional signatures on new petitions.   He 
believes the methodology was faulty and explained it is okay to have persons sign that 
are against this license.  Ms. Peterson explained it would be a good idea to keep track 
of the number of people who might not want to sign the petition, and the “not at homes” 
and be able to report this back to the Hearing Officer on April 4th .   

 
 Hearing Officer Grattan set this over until April 4, 2007 and asked Ms. Peterson when 

the survey would be due to give the City Clerk’s office time to verify the signatures.  
Ms. Peterson said if the survey would be due back to them by March 28th then they 
would have time to verify the signatures and would compile both surveys and present a 
final result for the Authority.  Hearing Officer Grattan asked Ms. Zhang if she 
understood this and she said yes.      

 
  

VI. ADJOURNMENT – 10:10 a.m. 
 
 
NEXT REGULAR MEETING – April 4, 2007  



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
MEMO:  Local Licensing Authority 
 
FROM:   Juanita Peterson, Deputy City Clerk 
 
DATE:   March 12, 2007 
 
SUBJECT: Application for a new beer and wine liquor license by Thai Chili Inc. dba Thai 

Chili Restaurant, 2536 Rimrock Drive, Suite 700. 
 
Thai Chili Inc. filed an application with the Local Licensing Authority on February 8, 2007 for a new 
beer and wine liquor license permitting sales of malt and vinous liquors by the drink for consumption 
on the premises at 2536 Rimrock Drive under the trade name of Thai Chili Restaurant.  The 
application and supplementary documents were reviewed, found to be in order and accepted.    The 
hearing date was set for March 21, 2007.  The Notice of Hearing was given by posting a sign on the 
property on or before March 11, 2007 and by publishing a display ad in the Daily Sentinel on March 9, 
2007.   
 
In order to address the reasonable requirements of the neighborhood and the desires of the adult 
inhabitants of the neighborhood, the applicant conducted a survey.  The neighborhood was defined as 
the area bounded on the North by Patterson Avenue, on the South by Colorado River, on the East by 
1st Street, and on the West by 24 ½ Road.  The results of that survey are as follows: 
 
1. As an owner of property in the neighborhood, an employee or a business lessee of property in 

the neighborhood, and/or an inhabitant residing in the neighborhood for more than six months 
each year, I believe the reasonable requirements of the neighborhood are already being met 
by other existing outlets. 

 

Yes 0 

No 106 

 
 
2. As an inhabitant who resides in the neighborhood for more than six months each year, it is my 

desire that the license be issued. 
 

Yes 44 

No 0 

N/A 2 

Disqualified 68 

 
The 68 that were disqualified were out of the survey area. 
 
The Grand Junction Police Department has investigated the owner for local criminal history and 
forwards them to CBI for further background investigation.   Reports have been requested by the 
Grand Junction Fire Department, Code Enforcement, Mesa County Health Department, and City of 
Grand Junction Sales Tax Department.     
 
The number of similar-type outlets in the survey area is as follows: 
 



 

 

Beer/Wine –  1 (Mad Mac’s Bar-b-que)  
 
This area was enlarged from ½ mile radius to get a good cross of businesses and residential. 
 
That concludes this report. 
 
cc: Applicant 
 John Shaver, City Attorney 
 TJ Rix, Grand Junction Police Department 
 File 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 


